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Chairman Wright called the meeting to order at 8:40 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION  OF GUESTS
Chairman Wright welcomed Thom Greene, City of Lake Mary, and Dave Fink, President and CEO of Pan American Airways.

Mr. Fink briefed the Board on the  progress and success of Pan Am at Sanford.  He was delighted to come to Sanford and thanked everyone.  Service would begin on March 30 from Pittsburgh.  Hopefully they would be in St. Louis (Scott Field) within 90 days.  St. Louis was constructing a new light rail system, which would link Lambert and Mid-America Airports.  Service began out of Bangor last week.   People had told Pan Am they were insane to operate from secondary airports.   Planes (called metro-convenient) were being put in here and worked very well.  He thanked the Board and Staff for their efforts in assisting and making Pan Am a success at Sanford.  

Discussion regarding a Tallahassee route.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON FEBRUARY 15, 2000
Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on February 15, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-02 with Wilson J. Driggers for grazing

Land

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-02 for a one year lease with Wilson J. Driggers for 24.41 acres of land located on the east side of Beardall Avenue.  Land would be used for cattle grazing with an annual rental of $800.00

B. Consider approval and acceptance of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 408577 1 44 01 for acquisition of noise sensitive property

Last July, the Authority  received a  FAA grant for the purchase of a parcel of land located at 2741 Beardall Avenue.  The property contains about 14.88 acres and includes a single-family residence built in 1930, which consists of about 1,400 square feet.  The house is occupied, but the property has been listed for sale since April 1998, because the occupant wishes to move to a retirement home.  The FAA has requested that the Airport Authority acquire the property because it is located within an area that includes significant noise impact from the Airport.  The property has been offered at $375,000 for the past two years, but an unofficial review of comparable sales in the area seemed to indicate that it should bring no more than about $315,000.  The FAA grant is for a total project cost of $333,333, with the FAA’s 90% share being $300,000.  The Authority included its 5% local share of $16,667 in the current budget.  The FAA funding is a part of another grant that is for the construction of Taxiway Sierra.  The FDOT also has issued a grant for the taxiway project, but they did not include funds for the land acquisition.  Due to a new procedure at FDOT, grant contracts were being scrutinized very strictly.  FDOT ruled that the land acquisition must be a separate grant contract.  Thus, the FDOT has offered a new Joint Participation Agreement solely for the acquisition of this parcel.  The FDOT will provide matching 5% portion of $16,667 under this grant.  Upon acceptance of the JPA, we can then proceed with obtaining property appraisals and go forward with the formal process of acquiring the parcel.

Approval to accept Joint Participation Agreement Number 408577 1 44 01 from the FDOT and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents was recommended.

C. Consider approval of Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 2 to JPA Number 405793 1 94 01 for construction of Taxiway Sierra

Last summer the Authority received two FAA grants for the construction of Taxiway Sierra.  These grants provide for a $2,730,000 total project cost, with the FAA’s 90% share being $2,444,518, and the FDOT 5% share being $136,500.  The Authority’s share is also $136,500, and was included in the prior and current fiscal year capital improvement budgets.  Included in the overall project cost is an estimated $444,444 for wetlands mitigation required due to the displacement of wetlands in the construction site.  Because of a new procedure at FDOT, they are interpreting the grant contracts very strictly, and thus, they have ruled that the wetlands mitigation costs for the taxiway project must be covered by a new JPA.  The new supplemental JPA would not increase the grant funds offered by the state, but simply is a technical correction to add the language covering wetlands mitigation.  

Acceptance of the Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement No. 2 to JPA #405793 1 94 01, and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents was recommended.

D. Consider approval of Change Order #1 with Ranger Construction Industries, Inc. for Taxiway B, C, and K pavement rehabilitation project

Taxiways B, C, & K Pavement Rehabilitation:  Change Order Number 1

Contractor:  Ranger Construction Industries, Inc.

Original Contract Cost:
$2,088,349.50

Change Order:


$     15,000.00

New Contract Cost:

$2,103,349.50

This change order is required to ensure access to both the International and Southwest General Aviation Aprons during the entire duration of the project.  The original phasing would have closed the Southwest Apron to Category III aircraft (e.g., Pan Am 727s) for a period of 2-3 weeks, which was not acceptable.  It would also have precluded the access to Gates 4 and 5 of the International Terminal for at least two weeks, which was also unacceptable.  By breaking the project into additional phases, full, uninterrupted access to both the International and Southwest Aprons throughout the construction had been ensured.  Since these extra phases take additional time to complete, we feel that the negotiated amount of $15,000 to be fair compensation to the contractor.  We have the endorsement of both the FAA Airports District Office and the FDOT, and funds are available in the project budget.

Approval was recommended.

E. Consider approval of Change Order Number 1 with Mark Construction Company for Terminal Expansion Program

This change order provides for the installation of a new baggage claim flat plate conveyor device in the bag claim area of the Domestic Terminal.  When the project was originally designed and bid out, we planned to remove an existing bag claim device from the international arrivals bag claim area and relocate it to the domestic area.  This was anticipated to save money, because at that time, we were concerned that we would greatly exceed our overall program budget.  However, when the construction bid price came in low, we were able to plug back in some of the items that are truly needed to make the project a better facility.  Because the relocation of the used device ended up being so complicated and expensive, we found that it was almost the same price to simply purchase a new device for the domestic bag claim area.  In addition, by not removing the existing device, we avoid the extensive disruption to the U.S. Customs area in the International Terminal, which would have occurred during the busy summer season.  The amount of this change order is an additional $1,835.00, which will make the new contract price with Mark $14,191,979.00.  The FDOT approved the execution of the change order, and funds are available in the program budget.

Approval was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Items A, B, C, D, and E of the Consent Agenda.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding Item D and E (change orders).

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
A. Consider approval of Terminal Expansion Program Budget

Executive Director White advised over the past several months, staff had continually refined the anticipated budget for the project, based upon the most significant bid and contract items as they have been finalized.  Since we are heavily into the construction process, we are now at a point in the project where we believe that we can feel fairly comfortable with most of the individual line item elements that comprise the overall cost of doing the project.  A current budget for the Terminal Expansion Program, as of March 1, 2000, was distributed to the Board.  The format for the budget indicated each substantive element of the program, including the “hard costs” of actual construction and various major systems or large items, which needed to be purchased directly by the Authority.  The total of all of these items was $18,632,899, and a contingency amount of 10% ($1,863,290) was available for unanticipated construction issues, which might develop during the course of the work.  In addition to these costs, construction of Parking Lots A and B and the Commercial Ground Transportation Loading Area, which had already been completed at a final cost of $965,000, were also indicated.   The nearly one million spent on construction of Parking Lot A and B came out of the first $3,000,000 loan the Authority obtained from the State several years ago.  That explained why the total program cost indicated had been bumped up almost one million dollars from last month’s report.  Even with that, the total funds available of $25.8 million puts us under the budget by several hundred thousand.    Anticipated cost of interest expense ($500,000) for the upcoming Grant Anticipation Loan, which will cover the pre-funding of the FDOT $6.5 million grant received in the fall, was also shown.  Remaining costs were associated with the architectural, engineering, inspection, program management, and agency permit/impact fees.  The grand total of budgeted costs is  $25,581,189.   A total funding source availability of $25,875,000 had been assembled, with the total cost of the project being within the current budget.

Staff recommended the Board adopt the budget, and authorize the Executive Director to enter into contracts and incur costs for the various program elements, insofar as such costs did not exceed the authorized overall budget amount.

Discussion ensued regarding construction of future parking lots and OSD.

Executive Director White advised the parking lot item was left open for future negotiation in the contract signed with OSD.  When the time came to construct more parking it would have to be addressed.  The Masterplan Study being done by PBS&J would identify location, shape and size for future parking.

Executive Director White referred to a spreadsheet called Program Funding Sources advising that staff had worked with Board Member Longstaff to produce the document so Board Members would understand exactly where the money was coming from for the terminal program.  Each particular source was identified, three state loans, the state grant, the TBI contribution, interest earnings and grant anticipation loan.  Total program cost of $25.5 million tied to the first spreadsheet precisely, and the interest cost in borrowing the money for the Grant Anticipation Loan was included in the total program cost, estimated at $500,000.  In order for this particular program to expand and build the terminal, a funding package was assembled that makes sense, that we understand where all the money is coming from, and how it is going out.  In all the projects at the Airport since he arrived, this is the first one that is clear-cut whereby we know where the money is coming from.

Executive Director White recommended that the Board adopt the program budget with the line items and program elements as presented, and authorize him to enter into the necessary contracts and agreements to carry out the program budget.  Authorization for the Executive Director would be more for an administrative facilitation.  During the course of any given month a dozen items could come up that need to be entered into whether it be a utility relocation, testing, or fee to governmental agency for permit or application.    If we waited until the next month for a board meeting we would really slow the project down.  As long as the program budget items were not exceeded, he would request board permission for those items.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Herbenar questioned the grant anticipation loan and his understanding that we would not have any obligation, in terms of interest on that loan, until money was actually drawn down from the loan.

Executive Director White advised that was true.

Board Member Herbenar questioned the area of the 10% contingency asking if any big ticket items that would have to come out of the contingency.  The 10% contingency seemed to be a high amount to continue to carry.

Executive Director White advised he was aware of some big-ticket items.  He hated to say it was too soon to know what they were, but we probably have several hundred thousand dollars of various individual items was aware of at the moment.  He had mentioned utility relocations.  A large portion of the job was building on site, where there were no real plans because the facility was a Navy base.  Plans were either non-existent or inaccurate in terms of location of water pipes, sewer pipes, gas lines, etc.  He hated to say it, but he thought we would find more as time goes on.  He was hopeful that we would not have to dip into the contingency to any great extent.  However, it was too soon and he would not feel comfortable at the present time to cut the contingency.

Don Corinna, Program Manager, advised he agreed with the Executive Director.  We are a little over $300,000 at the present time, and there may be other things.  There may also be opportunities to upgrade some of the finishes.  He concurred with the Executive Director’s recommendation.  We will be out of the ground in another few weeks, and should re-evaluate at that time.

Board Member Herbenar asked of the $300,000 figure mentioned if the additional costs had been identified at this point over the original scope. 

Executive Director White advised affirmatively.

Board Member Herbenar advised we had not spent the money at this point.

Executive Director White advised no invoice had been received from the contractor and no payment had been made.

Board Member Herbenar advised that would indicate that at some point the board would be seeing $300,000 in change orders.

Executive Director White advised affirmatively.  In the interest of keeping the project going administratively, the Executive Director needed the authority to enter into agreements of $1,000 to $10,000, or whatever the contractor truly justified to the program manager and Authority staff.  The program manager thoroughly analyzed every request.  

Chairman Wright questioned what happened to the funding if we do not spend it.

Executive Director White advised the subject had been discussed in meetings with Board Member Longstaff.  If the contingency was not spent or if the project comes in well under budget with funding remaining, those surplus funds could be used to upgrade or enhance the project.  Under our contract with OSD and TBI, that was not money that would be refunded to them.  

Board Member Longstaff advised any surplus would be used for other projects.  The Board had asked Mr. Longstaff to look into all finances of the airport.  The piece that had been accomplished was the expansion budget.  We are also doing a budget on every other capital project.  In most cases those capital projects required Authority local share.  We are not sure where the Authority’s share of funding will come from in all cases.  Hopefully we will be able to identify all capital projects, our share of those projects, and what aggregate for the next board meeting.  Hopefully we can manage the available contingency number to that number.

Chairman Wright advised a contingency was a contingency, and if it could be defined it would be an item in the budget.  Short of contingencies that would arise with regard to unknown site conditions, what other category of contingencies would be anticipated?

Executive Director White advised finish upgrades had been identified separately.  Those had already been done.  Finish upgrades for carpet, tile, etc., were anticipated.  That would be a different category and would not come out of contingency.  One of the things brought to our attention by the contractor was the continually refined schedule to finish the job.  Because construction did not actually begin until January 5, 2000, several weeks of time was lost during the holidays in getting preconstruction meetings together with the state.  The contractor advised they would not have Gate B-1 ready for occupancy until sometime in July.  OSI and OSD’s preference was to have the gate completed by June 1, 2000.  The contractor had been requested to give feasibility as to whether they could or could not speed up that portion of the project and how much extra it would cost on a weekly basis to move it closer to June 1.  That would be priced out to see if it would be worth doing.  For the completion of the entire project, the contractor advised a completion date of February 2001.  OSI and OSD would prefer to have that completion by December, 2000, if possible.  The contractor would be requested to do a price for that as well.  Then a decision would be made as to whether to speed up the project, or whether the cost of doing so would be at such a huge cost as to be prohibitive.  The first priority would be to look at getting Gate B-1 open.  That could be something to be paid out of contingency.

Board Member Pieters asked if there was an incentive clause in the contract.

Executive Director White advised there was not.

Board Member Herbenar questioned if the latest FDOT grant ($6.5 million) from last year’s legislative session was contingent upon receiving the full amount of the $7.5 million TBI contribution, or if the project were to come in $1.5 million less than budgeted, could we say that TBI’s contribution would be $6 million and earmark that $1.5 million of TBI money for other projects.

Board Member Longstaff advised affirmatively.

Board Member Herbenar advised there was no contingency on the state contribution that required it to be matched by the $7.5 million.

Executive Director White advised the state grant did not have a matching provision.  It is 100% grant spread over five years.  The contract language says nothing about TBI

Board Member Miller advised the Board had heard him share his concern over funds being paid to consultants.  It was again in print, when you looked at $18 to $25 million and what portion of that was being paid to consultants.  We have heard today that there are some unknown costs and he would question why they are not in the hard cost rather than indicating that they are coming out of contingency.  To carry through his main point, through previous discussions about this project the point had been raised about not wanting to see change orders.  We want to make sure the architect and all other consultants involved are doing their job to preclude change orders.  He was very distressed to continue to hear about infrastructure that had not been located.  Year after year the Authority has had to tolerate those kinds of things on this airport.  All of the consultants knew of that concern.  There are plenty of ways to research and determine what is in the ground out there.  To tell us this morning that we may be looking at substantial cost because they ran into something requires an explanation to the Board as to why more research was not done to preclude that potential problem and cost.  Enough is enough.  Every time you put a contingency surplus fund somewhere on these things the consultants see it as something they can eat away.  He appreciated Board Member Herbenar putting the item on the table first today.  When you look at $1.2 million for design fees and $2 million for a program manager, we have a right to ask some pretty demanding questions.  If anything comes up, why did the consultant not do better homework to begin with. 

Chairman Wright advised he shared Board Member Miller’s concern that if we have a contingency that we can anticipate because of lost infrastructure, then there should be a contingency for that.  He shared Mr. Miller’s concern that we do not toss up $1.8 million, which is the equivalent of the two fees being paid, as a grab bag for anything that comes down the pike.  

Board Member Miller advised before answers were put out he would remind the Board that they were being asked to approve the budget presented.  As we all know, when we put up a motion and vote for it we are buying these figures.  If we do not have better discussion, we may be buying into something that we may regret in months ahead.

Board Member Pieters advised he appreciated Vice Chairman Miller’s comments, however, he could clearly say that with regard to some of the contingencies one could run into on construction problems, you can have an emergency situation out there and you have to get someone to come and fix it or relocate.  What happens is that there are no plans for these things.  There is a time when you have to do a construction plan, and nobody knows about them, and the cost to really investigate everything on the ground is so prohibitive that you just cannot do it.  You always have to have contingency to take care of this kind of situation.  They honestly do come up.  

Board Member Miller advised he was a contractor and we have too much experience on this airport with this kind of thing happening.  He really did not know whether Board Member Pieters was refuting him or trying to defend the consultants and contractors.  He appreciated what was said but he still was going to defend and promote his point.

Board Member Pieters advised he did not agree that the money go for things for which it was not intended.  What he was saying was that there are certain contingencies that we do run into on construction projects where we have no clue they are there.

Chairman Wright advised he thought what Board Member Miller was saying was let’s define what a contingency is.  If we have infrastructure in the ground, and we have, we have heard it for years, and it keeps coming up and haunting us.  

Board Member Herbenar advised at the last meeting the Board had received a handout of two different cash flow analyses dated February 14.  One of the differences in them was a $100,000 increase in engineering costs in connection with the project.  For some time we carried the $1.1 million cost associated with that and now it is up to $1.2 million.  Where did that cost come from?

Executive Director White advised basically that was additional services required by the civil engineering group for utility and stormwater permitting, drainage issues, and things of that nature that came up during the course of the project and required additional work, as well as fees associated with the OSD office build out design, which is a separate construction line item, but the fee had never been identified and included, as well as fees associated with the restaurant and concession space build out.  It was mostly architectural and civil engineering.

Chairman Wright advised it might not be a bad idea if  a motion was formed to approve the budget, but not approve expenditures in the contingency fund without subsequent approval of the Board.

Executive Director White advised the problem with that was that it was the contingency that he was more worried about than the other elements.  He would never hesitate to say for any of the line items in the program elements that they should not be brought back to the Board.  Those are contracts with a firm for several hundred thousand dollars.  Those could be phased in order to not get into a timing bind.  The contingencies were the problem.  When a contractor goes to the program manager and the program manager comes to the Executive Director and says something has to be done right now, we cannot wait a month to move a water line until the Board meets again

Board Member Howell advised the City of Sanford would know the location of water and sewer pipes.

Board Member Pieters advised that was not always for sure.  A water line on Lake Mary Boulevard with which he had experience was not known by either the City of Lake Mary or Seminole County.

Board Member Howell continued regarding the contract bid and change.

Executive Director White advised one of the problems with the job was the speed with which we were trying to complete the job.  When the project was designed last summer we were on a fast track to get it done and out to bid.  There were a lot of things that could not feasibly be done within the timeframe available to get it out to bid.  Some of the things they are coming back with after the fact after we awarded the contract and they are saying ok now we have a little breathing room lets go back and refine some things.  There are just things that are requiring more time now.  

Chairman Wright advised that was not true on stormwater.

Board Member Glenn advised it appeared what she was hearing was a need for an oversight to make sure that decisions are made and the Board is involved.  She agreed that it appeared that some of the contractors come in and low-ball a bid and then write change orders all the way through.  The Board had been through that before with contractors on this airport.   If control was what was being sought, she wondered if the executive committee (officers of the Board) had the authority to meet as a group and say go forth until the next board meeting.    

Counsel advised the Executive Director had asked for two things:  1) adopt the budget; 2) authorize him to spend any money that fit within that budget.  The Board could set whatever policy they wanted with the Executive Director as far as what he could or could not do.  Historically, past boards had set a dollar amount of approximately $10,000 and said if something came up the Executive Director could spend that money, sign the check, enter into that contract, as long as it was agreed that it was something that could not wait until the next board meeting.  The Director would usually contact the Chairman, Vice Chairman, or another officer of the board and at least get a feeling from the rest of the board for what he was doing.  If the Board was going to give authority to the Director to incur some of the contingency costs as they come up and in order to keep the schedule, Counsel would like to see those brought back to the Board in a format that could be documented and ratified by the Board at the next board meeting.  In the interim, the Board may want to indicate to the Executive Director that he needed to be comfortable that someone on the Board had reviewed, analyzed, and concurred with the analysis.  In that case, the Board might want to appoint someone for the Executive Director to talk with.

Executive Director White advised there was no question that staff intended to bring back a monthly summary of all action taken in spending contingency money.  The Board would be provided with a list of individual items that came up and the dollar amount.

Chairman Wright advised that did not address the question.  That was after the fact. 

Counsel advised he did not think appointing several officers to have power to direct the Executive Director was proper or legal.  It would not be able to be advertised as required under the Sunshine Law.  That would not be legal, and we never could get a consensus that way.  Historically directors have had to call enough board members so that he felt comfortable that the votes would be there at the next meeting and there would be no problem.  Perhaps the Board would be comfortable with a board member being a liaison on the construction project.

Executive Director White asked if the Chairman could appoint one member of the Board to be the person that he could go to for review of these things on a weekly basis.  

Mayor Dale advised if the Board would appoint someone to work with him that would give a pretty good crosscheck.  Change orders, to answer Board Member Howell’s concern, are value added change orders that the Board may request.  There are other change orders that the Board may not want to authorize if it involves something that was overlooked through error or an omission of an architect or engineer of design.  Those change orders needed to be looked at very carefully and questioned as to whether the Authority would pay for them.  He hoped there would be no change orders of the latter type.  He hoped value added change orders that the Authority would request would be kept to a minimum.  Even though it had been indicated that we moved fast on the project, we really did not.  There had been time to scrutinize the project.  Sometimes there are also change orders that crop up, as mentioned by Board Member Pieters, because there was no way of knowing where infrastructure was located.  This is an old Navy base.  There may be an old storm drain out there that nobody knew about.  The Authority would have to eat that type of change order.

Board Member Longstaff asked how long before we would have uncovered all of the ground on the project?  It would seem that within the next month we should know all of the unforeseen circumstances that would exist.  Then all remaining change orders would be value added.

The Program Manager advised we would be out of the ground within the next thirty days.  The caveat to that would be the C. E. Avionics building.  The building had been reported to contain lead based paint.  About 30 to 35% of the unknown costs had been in the area of civil drainage and the unknowns in that area.  The other sizable portion was redesign, at the election of the Authority, for OSI for the east end of the connector between Concourse A and Gate B-1.  Columns were of poor design and laid out in a way whereby pallets would not fit.   That was a substantial change and redesign of steel.  However, the change was a blessing in disguise.  If it had been built the way it was originally designed, it would not have worked.  There is a delay attributed to the NTP with a change to the schedule start date from 11/29/99 to 01/05/00.  Completion scheduled for end of February 2001.   Impact analysis had been completed on the issue of civil storm drainage design.  At this point, there was not much more to go, and an eleven-day extension was agreed upon with no significant impact on the overall schedule.

Chairman Wright asked if the change made with the columns would be credited to the Authority.

The Program Manager advised we would be negotiating a credit for what was designed to be in place versus what was re-designed and the difference in cost.  He advised further that we had negotiated relocating two baggage claim devices from the IAB out of the contract and wound up getting a brand new conveyor for $1,835.00. 

Executive Director White advised that item had been approved by the Board on the Consent Agenda this morning as the first change order to the contract.

Board Member Howell asked why OSD should not pay the cost of the change if it was made at their request.

Executive Director White advised OSD was paying because they had paid $7.5 million.

Board Member Howell advised he understood that, however, we had a plan to construct the project for a certain amount of dollars and OSD came along and made a change.  Are we obligated to pay for changes of that kind?

Executive Director White advised only if we agree with the change.  In this case, we did agree with the change.  As Mayor Dale advised, that would be a value added change where there is sometimes a better way to do a job.  There was also an issue recently on the pavement thickness where we did not know what the thickness of the concrete and asphalt was because there were no plans to show it.  Core samples would have been required all over the place, and the cost would have been prohibitive.

The Program Manager advised we had picked up additional costs of threshold inspections, which we had been requesting since October.  In discussions with the structural engineer regarding threshold inspections, he had confirmed that we needed to do the inspection.  That cost would probably be $8,000 to $10,000.

Executive Director White advised that was a new item on this month’s budget called miscellaneous inspection fees.

Board Member Miller asked why a threshold inspection had not been considered in the first place?

The Program Manager advised it had been considered, given to the design team, and the design team advised we did not need it.

Board Member Miller advised that had been his point.  There was no way this project should not have had an adequate threshold inspection coverage in it.  We need to move on.  The seriousness of the point he had originally made, he believed had just been made again.  The Board needed to approve a budget, but he was concerned that if this budget was approved, especially the bottom half, we would be taking a hard look at these things and someone needed to be held accountable.

Executive Director White advised one of the things he had discussed doing with the Program Manager was to make a list of things that did not work out the way they were supposed to so that when the project was completed we could go back to the design team and perhaps under their errors and omissions insurance coverage recoup some of those costs.

Chairman Wright advised the Board had dealt with the tail end of projects that were ill-planned from the beginning, where for whatever reason deals were cut, contracts were made, and the Board had sucked it up.  On this project, starting from scratch, with new consultants, having paid sizable amounts of money, and as Mayor Dale had pointed out, over a long period of time.  There really was no reason for someone to come up with something like threshold inspections not being included in the original bid.  Now we have learned that we do need a threshold inspection.  Somebody needs to eat $10,000 on something like that before they come back to this Board.  If somebody messed up, they need to work it out among themselves prior to coming back to the Board.  He further advised that he would take Mayor Dale’s suggestion, give it a lot of thought, and appoint someone to coordinate with Mayor Dale at least.  We could solve a lot of problems with regard to the City of Sanford’s involvement and infrastructure issues.  The $1.8 million was not going to be a grab bag for a bunch of people.  If you can’t think about and plan for storm water before constructing a project, we have the wrong engineer.  That needed to be worked out prior to coming to the Board because somebody was going to get embarrassed.   We are not going to write checks every time somebody says, “I forgot”.  I forgot will end up being a lawsuit before this is over.  We are not going to spend $1.8 million filling in gaps, and that message could be carried back.

Discussion continued as to providing the Program Manager with assistance dealing with these issues.  Bringing it to the Board needed to be a last resort.  The Board would be saying no, and someone would be talking to a circuit judge.

Executive Director White recommended meeting with the person Chairman Wright chose to sit in on the weekly Friday morning executive meetings where all the players would be present and go over the individual items that come up.  That group goes through those things on a weekly basis.  What was missing from the meetings was Board interaction with that process.  

Discussion continued by Board Member Howell regarding why the problem had not been worked out prior to coming to the Board Meeting.

The point was since the threshold inspection was required by law, why was it not included in the project costs from the beginning, and why someone advised that we did not need a threshold inspection when, in fact, we do.  Before we write a check we need to have someone evaluate and tell us why it was overlooked or had not dealt with it in the first place.

Counsel advised he was concerned about delegating one Board Member to have decision-making power.  Because of the Sunshine Act, we cannot do that.  There would be no problem delegating someone to meet with the Executive Director and discussing issues with the Mayor as long as it was understood that any discussion or decisions would not bind the board.   It also seemed to him under the way our contracts are usually structured the contractor has a matter in which he believed he was entitled to a change order for a change in the scope of work and he submitted a change order, if the Authority did not agree with that change order at that point in time, the contractor still can go ahead and do the work under protest and come back later and hash out the problem.  The Executive Director does not have to agree or sign a change order at that point in time.  He can simply say do the work and we will fight over it later.  The other aspect where this seems to come up is where we have a consultant and they have sub-consultants who simply send bills to the Authority for additional work incurred.  Those can be reviewed as they come and a determination made whether or not to pay.

Mayor Dale advised he had not said someone should be appointed to work with him and advise the Executive Director what to do.   The Executive Director makes the decision the same as he would without that interaction.  The interaction would give the Executive Director a much better comfort level.  

Executive Director White advised he had envisioned something like what Board Member Longstaff was doing with regard to airport financial matters. 

Chairman Wright advised it was a management issue, and he would get with Mayor Dale and the Executive Director and come up with someone to work with the Executive Director on the issue.

Motion by Board Member Glenn to approve the budget with the Chairman to make the decision as to which Board Member would be appointed to work with Mayor Dale and the Executive Director.  Motion seconded by Board Member Herbenar.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson as to the same verbiage being heard over and over.  He advised he did not accept everything going wrong over and over.  It seemed like we were being lowballed in the bidding process.

Board Member Miller advised the item needed to be brought to conclusion.  Messages had been given to the Executive Director and consultants present today.  The Board needed to pass the motion, having on the record all of the discussion that had transpired today.

Question called. 

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of Request for Proposals (RFP) for Grant Anticipation Loan for

Terminal Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised during several previous Board Meetings, the need for obtaining a Grant Anticipation Loan for the Terminal Expansion Program had been discussed.  The purpose of such a loan would be to provide immediate full funding of a FDOT grant that was written in terms to arrive in five (5) annual unequal installments.  Having these funds immediately available would ensure that there would be no delay in funding the Terminal Expansion Project currently in progress.  The Request for Proposal (RFP) was written to immediately obtain full authorization, but no interest expenses would be incurred until the draws actually took place.  A copy of the RFP document was distributed to Board Members as an attachment to the agenda.  The loan would be written for either $5,938,791 or $4,480,791 depending on the timing between the project’s cash flow demands and the actual availability of the July 2000 installment of $1,458,000.  The loan’s closing costs, as yet unknown, would be included in the loan.  The interest expense would be paid by SAA as part of the required FDOT matching funds, and was included in the project budget.  The loan would be secured by the grant proceeds.  No draw on the loan would be made without coming back to the Board for approval.

Authorization to pursue a Grant Anticipation Loan RFP was requested. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to authorize pursuit of a Grant Anticipation Loan RFP.

Counsel advised he would like to make clear one statement about how the loan would be repaid.  Twice in the document it said it will only be repaid from FDOT grant funds.  It also said interest would be paid from excess revenues of the Airport.  We need to correct the wording to indicate that grant revenues would repay the principal.

Executive Director White advised the interest would not be paid from excess revenues; it would be paid from FDOT grant funds.

Motion passed.

C. Presentation of status of Terminal Expansion Program

Executive Director White and  Program Manager, Don Corinna, provided a status report on the Terminal Expansion Project.

Discussion ensued.

Don Corinna advised approval of the permit modification for the footprint was expected by SJRWMD at their April board meeting.

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director White reported on the following:

Article in the Sun Tabloid about Sanford and alleged terrorism.

Executive Director White advised the story published by the Sun was not a totally true story.  The FAA had assured us that we are not under  investigation, nor is OSI, nor are any of the carriers.  The FAA had, at SAA’s request, looked at, inspected the Airport, and met and spoken with staff.  A meeting had been convened with all carriers and security related people at the Airport to make sure that something did not go wrong.  We are not guilty of anything and neither are the carriers.  The allegations ignore that the airline is not required under FAA regulations to do any inspections beyond what was done.  It was unfortunate that it was alleged to have happened, however, no rules or regulations had been broken and the FAA was expected to issue a press release.

Valet Baggage

DRI submitted to RPC

PFC submitted

AIP Restoration of Funding

Taxicab on-demand service

Rules and Regulations for on-demand taxicab service in place

ILS
The Executive Director advised the FAA had directed the Authority to relocate the glide slope antenna transmitter.  The original location approved by FAA was 210 feet north of the centerline of the runway.  FAA had now requested that the antenna be moved further away from the runway for safety reasons to a site about 561 feet north of the centerline of the runway, right in the middle of a forest.  To move the glide slope antenna would cost more money, and FAA had advised that they will provide 90% of the funding to accomplish the move.  The change order presented by the contractor was $45,000 so far just to clear the trees.  Another change order would come to cover the cost of actual construction, modifications, surveys, etc.  The scope could approach $100,000 additional money to move the antenna.  If that was the cost, it would cost the Airport Authority $5,000 as its 5% share.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the outrageous cost to remove the trees, and the possibility of City of Sanford assistance with removal of the trees.  

Executive Director White advised his inclination was not to accept the change order and proceed to go out to bid. 

Mayor Dale advised the City of Sanford had bulldozers and other heavy equipment.

The Airport Engineer was directed to get with Mayor Dale and work toward removal of the trees with assistance from the City of Sanford.

Mayor Dale advised as with the signage issue, he had requested that staff contact him, and no one had contacted him.  When he says contact him at his office, he means contact him at his office.  The call to him would serve as a reminder, and he would go to his staff.  If the Airport goes to City Staff on their own without going through him as liaison the results would not be there.

Discussion continued.


Taxiway Sierra


Permit Emergency Order from SJRWMD requested to be extended to July 30, 2000


Financial Update – Schedule of Priorities



RFP for Grant and Program Budget Adoption



Other ongoing project budgets to be presented in April



Amended operating budget for current fiscal year to be presented in April



Long term debt plan to be presented in May


Financial software being installed.  

Monthly financials would be in agenda packages again in May.

Mass Casualty Incident Drill

Counsel advised there was an additional agenda item.

D.
Consider approval of renewal and increase of Nations Bank Line of Credit

Executive Director White advised at the February Board Meeting, the Board gave authorization to increase the current line of credit with Nations Bank, currently at $1 million.  The increase approved was for an additional $500,000 to cover ongoing construction and planning projects.  In order to go forward with the increase, and begin drawing on the line of credit, Nations Bank had requested the Authority provide a resolution approved by the Board, which formally permits the increase, and also documents the continuation and renewal of the current line of credit.  The current loan was originally done in 1997.  There have since been some changes to the Authority’s additional debt, which ties into the financial covenants on that debt.  The covenants have to be included in the resolution and documented as such for Board approval.  Another reason for the resolution was that in 1997 the loan was taken out with Barnett Bank, which had different procedures than Nations Bank for continuing a line of credit upon annual review by the bank.  Since Nations Bank acquired Barnett Bank, the new bank uses “hard maturity dates” instead of a “demand” feature.  Nations Bank attorneys crafted the resolution and closing document language.

Approval of the resolution was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the resolution to formally permit the increase, and also document the continuation and renewal of the current line of credit for an additional $500,000 for Nations Bank.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding meeting all of the covenants.  He requested that the motion be made conditional upon having met all of those covenants in the first quarter.

Motion amended by maker and seconder to be made conditional upon meeting all of the covenants in the first quarter.

Counsel advised, for the record, the findings were the same that the Board had made previously.  The only additional prior pledged revenues were the pledge of revenue to the OSD agreement wherein OSD receives 5% of the landing fees for administrative fee.  Other than that, the agreement was the same.

Motion passed.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
JettAire

Counsel advised a procedure had been established whereby proposers would submit proposals to Mr. Spolski, the Bond Trustee and Airport Counsel with the understanding that the Trustee and Mr. Spolski would recommend a party to the Authority.  The number one proposer was referred to the Authority and a meeting had taken place.  The number one proposer’s funding had fallen apart.  Mr. Spolski was negotiating with proposer number two, and as soon as some due diligence items were resolved that group would be referred to the Authority.  The Authority will then negotiate a lease agreement.  It was the intention to come back to the Board with a lease at the April Board Meeting, at which time, the bonds would be paid off entirely, the Authority would be made whole, and Mr. Spolski would be paid.

FAA Signatory Agreement problem with GOAA

Counsel advised GOAA had agreed to eliminate their 30-mile restriction but they have come back to FAA asking for OSI and the Authority to modify documents with some of the British carriers.  The intention was to meet with GOAA and the FAA and come to an understanding and move forward.

Tile Professionals

Counsel advised the Authority ordered product from Tile Professionals in connection with the remodeling of the Sheriff’s Building 310.  Tile Professionals declared bankruptcy and the Authority got taken for $8,000 or $9,000.  Counsel had investigated and did not think it would be worth spending any money to pursue.  He did not think it was collectible.  He did intend to advise staff to go to the State Attorney’s office and report the information and see if there could be a criminal case for fraud brought against Tile Professionals.

Suit filed against AERO and the Authority’s policy for collecting rent.

Counsel briefed the Board regarding a lawsuit filed against AERO.

Discussion ensued as to current policy for collection of rent and policy recommended by Counsel.

Executive Director White advised when Bryant Garrett came on board Susan Flowers had indicated to him what the policy had been previously.

Mayor Dale asked what Susan Flowers was doing telling the Authority’s new finance director what policy to follow?  It was the duty of the Executive Director to advise what the policy was.  

The Director of Finance had been requested to write a policy on what the late fee process would be and it would be brought back to the Board for approval.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the fact that there was already direction from the Board on this matter.  He advised he was alarmed that the Executive Director was not aware of the policy.

The policy was that if April rent was not paid by the 10th of April a three-day notice would be sent on May the 10th.

Discussion regarding increase of security deposits.

Discussion regarding why the Director of Finance was not made aware of a 30-day delinquency.

The Director of Finance advised it was a one-time event involving transfer of the accounting system to the new software. 

Mayor Dale asked whose responsibility it was to collect the rent each month.

Mr. Garrett advised it rested with himself.

Mayor Dale advised he would say it rested with the Executive Director.   He further advised he was tired of these things continuing to happen.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised the Director of Finance came on board and Susan Flowers told him how the procedure had been done.  The problem is the same as with the change orders.  The problem is that every time we need the policy or something implemented there is something that always comes up.  This is not a policy problem.  We need to make sure that if a tenant gets 60 days or 30 days behind someone knows about it and acts accordingly.  Counsel needed to know about it and the tenant needed to be popped with a notice.

Mayor Dale advised it was the policies of the previous Finance Director that had gotten the Airport in trouble.  To have Susan Flowers tell the Director of Finance what the policies were then and continue the same policies was not a good practice.

Chairman Wright advised, as he understood it staff was going to print up the new policy directive and send it out to all tenants.  

Board Member Howell asked if there was a booklet listing all airport policies.

Executive Director White advised a booklet was being developed.  There was no history of these things.

Mayor Dale advised this was nothing more than common sense.  No policy was needed for collection of rent.

Board Member Miller advised he respected Mayor Dale’s comments.  The problem came up in changing the computer system.

Mayor Dale advised the problem had existed for some time.  The problem needed to be solved.

Chairman Wright advised staff had been given direction to internally work it out.

Counsel advised there were other accounts that needed to be looked after that were into us for  $8,000 or $10,000.

Chairman Wright advised the last word was that we should not implement policy, rather implement business practices. 

Board Member Longstaff asked if there was anyone other than this one tenant who did not fit the policy about to be adopted.

Counsel advised he thought there was.  He had spoken with Linda Cooper in accounts receivable.  What bothered him was that Linda Cooper advised she had sent a notice to a tenant who was close to 60 days out and the tenant was offended, advising that there had never been a problem with him being delinquent before.  Tenants need to read their contracts.  Rent is due on the first of the month and past due on the 10th of the month.

Chairman Wright asked the Director of Finance to speak to whether there was anyone else behind in rent beyond 30 days.

The Director of Finance advised there were half a dozen tenants behind in rent.

Chairman Wright asked how far behind they were.

The Director of Finance advised right about 60 to 90 days and all were being aggressively pursued.  Every one of them would be getting a letter today.  Two had been sent a notice to evict.  Several were t-hangar tenants.

Chairman Wright directed the Director of Finance to get with counsel and see to it that each one got a three-day notice.

Discussion regarding delinquency and receivable reports to be supplied to Board Members each month.

Counsel advised he had worked with staff and this was what he did for a living.  He needed to be advised when tenants got behind before it got so far out of hand.  Staff needed to know that it was not a good policy to allow a tenant to get 60 to 90 days delinquent before starting to do something about it.  Staff needed to be on it within the first 30 days, letting tenants know if they are not current by the next board meeting the Board would tell staff to evict.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted a report at the next board meeting of everyone who was behind in their rent, the amount, the time, and what action had been taken between now and then. 

Seminole County Agreement on Taxiway S/Tilden Grove Acquisition

GCI/Cargo Building
Counsel advised a report had been received from a consultant hired by the Authority to determine why the concrete slabs in the cargo building were moving vertically.  The conclusion the consultant came back with was a blend of engineering design and construction practices.  Knowing we are getting close to the timeframe for bringing a professional malpractice claim, counsel did some research and we have some time until August 2000.  The recommendation he probably would make at the next meeting would be a tolling agreement with the engineer.  Then we would have a set-to with the contractor and attempt to hash it out.  Much of the responsibility for the defect is the contractor’s responsibility.  The engineer was Brian Pendleton’s firm; the contractor was GCI.  The project had liquidated damages.  The only thing that came out of that was that the concrete slab is floating.  For the first time, we now know that the floating is caused by a mixture of design and construction practice.  We are on notice that we could have had a design problem.  His recollection was that Mr. Cooke hired Brian Pendleton to take an existing plan and modify them to give as a construction minimum design criteria to the contractor.  The contractor did not hit all of the minimums.  In Brian Pendleton’s defense, he did explain that he was only setting minimums for the contractor.  

Board Member Herbenar advised he believed the cargo building was done on a design build basis.  If there was initial design criteria that was not met, or flaws in the final design that was used to construct the building, it would seem that the contractor would be liable on both counts, assuming that we entered into a standard AIA owner design build type contract.

Counsel advised in layman’s terms, the slabs, based on size and depth, were too big width wise for the depth that they are.  There is apparently a rule of thumb.  Our slabs are 25’ square.  The consultant advises that they should have been 16’ square.  There are also some connections between joints missing.  As fate would have it, the concrete was supposed to be 4,000 psi and ended up being 7,000 psi.  That additional hardness contributes more to the problem.  The contractor has not responded yet.  They were supposed to analyze our report and get back to us within two weeks.  It has been two months.  Our game plan was to have GCI give us back their technical report, have our engineer meet with their engineer, and our consultant with their consultant, and hash it out.  If they could not agree then the lawyers would come back on each side and proceed from there.  The fix seemed to be a grouting solution at about $100,000.

Chairman Wright asked for a time when counsel would be in a position to make a demand.  Probably nothing would happen until that was done.  Counsel was requested to look at it and see what it would take to put a demand on somebody.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS

Pan Am Jet Stream

Mayor Dale reported on the Pan Am Jet Stream parked on the ramp.  The plane was 18 passenger, 240 knots cruise, and a good airplane to fly to Ft. Myers, the Keys, and Tallahassee.  Pan Am was in the process of purchasing seven additional planes.  The aircraft had been cleaned up, refurbished, and looked like brand new.  He hoped Pan Am would be very successful with commuter service.

Contract with City of Sanford to provide police officers

Mayor Dale reported that the Airport Authority hired police officers from the City under contract.  He had advised the Executive Director that Board approval was required to sign a contract of $104,000.  He was not satisfied with the contract and had taken it off the City agenda for the upcoming meeting.   He was not too sure that he would not be discussing with the City Commission why the City should not be providing police service at the Airport.  The problem with the contract was that it required the Board to be responsible for sick leave and annual leave.  What had been happening was that the Authority had been paying police officers direct on annual and sick leave time.  That was a problem.  He had advised the Executive Director that he did not have authority to sign the contract and that it needed to be brought before the Board.

Executive Director White advised this was an annual contract effective October through September every fiscal year.  It was the same contract that had been in existence since 1996.  Terms had not been changed significantly.   He had assumed it was the thing to do, and that he could sign the contract as long as it was in the budget as a line item to pay the City of Sanford for the fee to provide police services.

Mayor Dale advised had the contract been brought before the Board for approval there would not be a problem with the payment of annual and sick leave directly to the officers.  The contract would not be on the City agenda because it is not an acceptable contract.  The contract should have been discussed at Airport Authority Board level.  Nothing should be assumed.  The City Manager could sign contracts of this kind, but only with Commission approval.  The City Manager did not have authority to sign a contract for $104,000, and he believed neither did the Executive Director of the Airport Authority.

Chairman Wright advised the item was going to be pulled from the City agenda, and Mayor Dale would look at the prospect of the City providing police service to the Airport.

Legislative Appreciation Reception

Mayor Dale advised the “Legislative Appreciation Reception” held on February 18, 2000, was very nice.  It was well attended by legislators and appreciated very much.  Board Member Glenn spearheaded the event and it was very much appreciated.

Board Member Glenn advised credit would go to Ray Wise, Director of Marketing, and staff.

MPO Membership

Lead Paint in C.E. Avionics Building

Mayor Dale asked where the idea came from that there was lead paint present in the C.E. Avionics building.   Mayor Dale advised there were very few cases were lead paint would be found in metal buildings.  He wanted to see absolute proof on that before buying off for cleanup.

Executive Director White advised the Authority had hired Law Engineering, a specialty-engineering firm, to do an environmental analysis for asbestos, lead paint or any other hazardous substances.  The report had not come back from Law Engineering to date.  The contractor would absolutely not demolish the building without having certification that the building was clear of asbestos, lead paint and other hazardous substances.  The building was constructed in two phases, the original building having been constructed by the Navy.  

Discussion by Bob Stroup as to completion date for Taxiway Sierra.

Mayor Dale advised May 8, 2000, was the completion date for Taxiway Sierra.

Counsel advised he had documents for signature by the Chairman and Secretary.  

Board Member Herbenar advised Congressman Mica would be having a breakfast at OSI’s IAB Monday, March 13, 2000.  Board Members and staff were urged to attend and show appreciation for Congressman Mica’s support of the Airport and Central Florida.

The next board meeting to be held on Tuesday, April 4, 2000.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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